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EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
Meeting held: 15th October 2014
Present:
Councillor Russell Roberts (Chair)


Councillors Steve Bellamy, Michael Brown, Lloyd Bunday, Ian Jelley, Jan Smith and Derek Zanger

Also Present
Councillors June Derbyshire, Michael Tebbutt and Jonathan West.


County Councillor Mick Scrimshaw.


Mr Ben Taylor (Kettering Youth Council)

14.EX.28
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Christopher Lamb.

14.EX.29
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 10th September 2014 be approved and signed as a correct record.
14.EX.30
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None.
14.EX.31
THE COUNCIL'S WORK PROGRAMME

The Council's Work Programme published on 15th October 2014 was noted, having been previously emailed to members.
14.EX.32
KETTERING YOUTH COUNCIL SMALL GRANTS


A report was submitted which informed the Executive of projects for young people funded by the Youth Council.

Ben Taylor of Kettering Youth Council introduced and summarised projects that had been funded in the past year. On behalf of the Youth Council, he thanked the Council for its support.


Councillor Jonathan West addressed the Committee and commended the work of the Youth Council. It was noted that grants awarded totalled more than £3,000 as some money had been rolled over from the last financial year.

In discussion, members welcomed the projects funded and thanked the Youth Council for its work and Ben Taylor for attending the meeting.
RESOLVED
that the Executive help to promote the Youth Council small grants scheme to groups within all members' wards.

14.EX.33
DELIVERING OUR TOWN CENTRES

A report was submitted which provided an update to the Executive in relation to the following:
· outlined the work streams associated with the Purple Flag Action Plan;
· publicised the awarding of 'Park Mark' to Kettering Borough Council;

· submitted the working draft of the Christmas programme; and

· considered if Kettering should host a stage finish for the Women's Cycle Tour of 2015.

The report was supplemented by a presentation.

Members welcomed the report. In discussion, it was noted that free parking would be available on each Saturday in December and on Thursday evenings from 4.00 pm.
It was noted that the Council would be in a strong position to submit a bid for Purple Flag at the end of January 2015. An overnight assessment would be carried out to ascertain whether objectives set out in the action plan had been met prior to submission of the bid.
In discussion on the proposed Women's Tour, it was noted that the Council had been approached by Northamptonshire County Council with a view to hosting the finish for the Northamptonshire stage and potentially the final leg in the 2015 race. It was felt that the total cost falling to the Borough Council should not exceed £22,500, and that the Council should seek to match this amount by helping to secure sponsorship of a similar amount, meaning that a local contribution of up to £45,000 could be secured. This was less than the County Council had sought, but was felt to be more achievable. . 
RESOLVED
that:-
(i)
the work being done by the Purple Flag Taskforce be endorsed, and the Executive looks forward to a successful submission in January 2015;
(ii)
the 10th successive Park Mark certificate be celebrated – acknowledging the hard work and dedication that goes into this;

(iii)
the bumper Christmas Programme be welcomed; and

(vi)
the offer to host the stage finish for the Northamptonshire stage of the Women's Tour be accepted, on the basis that:-

(a)
sponsorship can be raised to cover at least half of the cost falling on the Borough Council;

(b)
the total cost falling on the Borough, without sponsorship, does not exceed £22,500; and
(c)
any costs be met from the Council's contingency budget in 2015/16 or from unallocated reserves.
14.EX.34
MAINTAINING A DURABLE BUDGET

A report was submitted which:
(a)
provided Members with a case study on disabled facilities grant;
(b)
reminded Members of the Council's medium term financial strategy and associated guiding principles;
(c)
illustrated the latest budget model, the delivery of efficiency savings for 2014/15 and the estimated level of budget savings that may be required over the next few years.
The report also provided members with the following:
(d)
a mid-year update on Treasury Management; and
(e)
an update on the Council Tax Support Consultation process, following the decision taken by the Executive Committee at its previous meeting.

In discussion, members welcomed the decision to bring the administration of disabled facilities grants back in-house.  Members of the Executive commended the work of officers in maintaining a durable budget, commenting that the Council was in a good position compared to other local authorities.  It was noted that the Chief Executive had written to all staff on the budget position.
RESOLVED
that:-
(i)
the continued success the Council has achieved in attracting external funding be noted;
(ii)
the Council's Medium Term Financial Strategy and associated guiding principles be noted;

(iii)
the Treasury Management performance for the period 1st April-30th September be noted; and

(iv)
the consultation period for Council Tax Support period run from 3rd October to 30th November.

14.EX.35
HOUSING STRATEGY 2015/16 – 2019/20: OVERVIEW

A report was submitted which advised the Executive of the key issues to be addressed by the Housing Strategy 2015/16-2019/20, and the timetable for development of the Strategy. The report also sought endorsement of the draft strategic priorities for the new Housing Strategy.


The three strategic priorities for housing were outlined as follows:-
· increasing the housing supply across all tenures

· decent, safe and healthy homes

· helping people to live independently

It was noted that further reports would be submitted to the Executive at the next two meetings and a consultation with key partners would take place in January 2015.

RESOLVED

that:-
(i)
the draft strategic priorities for the new Housing Strategy 2015/16-2019/20 be endorsed, as outlined in Section 5 of the report; and

(ii)
the timetable for development of the Strategy, as outlined in Section 6 of the report, be noted.
14.EX.36
HOUSING STRATEGY 2015/16-2019/20: INCREASING HOUSING SUPPLY ACROSS ALL TENURES

The first of three reports was submitted which focused on the strategic aims of the new Housing Strategy. Specifically, the report focused on increasing housing supply across all tenures as follows:-
(a)
the current position on affordable housing supply and the contribution that affordable housing supply makes to the overall supply of new housing in the Borough; and

(b)
the alternative ways that the Council can deliver new affordable housing, including the consideration of providing new council housing.

Councillor West addressed the Executive and commended the report, welcoming the opportunity to build new homes.

In discussion, members felt that it was important to ensure housing standards were maintained across the rental sector and all homes should be warm, dry and fit for purpose.

Comparisons were made with other local authorities in the East Midlands, The Borough Council's achievements in respect of investment and number of grant-funded new homes delivered were noted and the Head of Housing and his team were commended for their continued work.

RESOLVED
that the strategy for increasing the supply of affordable homes be endorsed as set out in the report.
14.EX.37
AWARD OF CONTRACT – HOMES FOR THE FUTURE

A report was submitted which sought approval for the award of a contract for the refurbishment of ten council houses in Addison Road, Desborough as part of the Homes for the Future programme.

Councillor West addressed the Executive on the subject of procurement and tendering processes, welcoming the involvement of tenants.
RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
the tender from Contractor A in the sum of £340,692 to undertake Homes for the Future works to ten properties in Addison Road, Desborough be accepted;
(ii)
authority be delegated to the Head of Democratic and Legal Services to conclude and sign the contracts with Contractor A; and

(iii)
capital virements of £150,000 from H461 Hampden Crescent and £50,000 from H441 Window Renewal to H463 Homes for the Future be approved.

14.EX.38
6 STATION ROAD, KETTERING

A report was submitted which considered options for the future of 6 Station Road, Kettering.

Mr Paul Ansell, County Councillor Mick Scrimshaw and Councillor Jonathan West addressed the Executive Committee and variously made the following points:-

· Although Station Road was referred to in the Local Plan as a commercial area, many properties were now residential

· Northampton House was in the process of refurbishment to a high standard
· The property should be refurbished and brought back into use

· The Council should develop the site itself to secure a rental income

· There was a lack of smaller homes and development could present an opportunity to consider the use of the site for housing


Alternative Options


Four options were presented for consideration, namely:-

· Realise Value

· Hold with Investment (letting following refurbishment)

· Hold with Investment (letting following redevelopment)

· Hold without Investment


Members considered the above options in relation to the Prioritisation 'Golden Rules' approved by the Executive on 16th July 2014.  During discussion members felt that, as the Council would need to become more financially self-sufficient in the future, the option to demolish and redevelop the site should be the preferred option, as it provided an opportunity to secure a regular income from the site.

RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
the option set out in paragraph 4.2.2 to demolish and redevelop 6 Station Road be adopted;
(ii)
work be undertaken on the feasibility of the schemes and associated costs; and
(iii)
a further report be brought back to the Executive when the schemes have been assessed.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 7.50 pm)

Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair

AI
Executive Committee No. 1
15.10.14

